UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

21 January 2002

(2.15 pm to 3.40 pm)

MINUTES

Present:
Mr Melville-Ross (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Lewis), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Richmond, Professor Sherer), Mr Burrow, Professor Busfield, Miss Clarke, Ms Colston, Professor Downton, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Mr Hughes, Professor Lahiri, Professor Lubbock, Sir Robin Mountfield, Lord Newton, Mr Owen, Mr Rainbird, Professor Scott, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Tsang, the President of the Students' Union (Ms Nwachukwu) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Ms O’Sullivan).

By invitation:
Mr Hewlett.

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Director of Estate Management, the Director of Personnel Services, the Director of Information Systems, the Academic Registrar, the Planning Officer, the Public Relations Officer and the Council and Court Officer.

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS

CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 1/02

On behalf of Council the Chair welcomed Lord Newton as a new lay member. 

 2/02

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Mr Glossop, Ms Manning-Press, Mr Sansom and Ms Wright.

STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 3/02

At the request of the Chair and members of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:

· Item 4(a): South East Essex College 

· Item 10: Report and Recommendations from Senate (Unreserved Business)

· Item 11(c): Equal Opportunities Steering Group

· Item 11(e): Arts Committee 

 4/02

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)
 5/02

The Minutes of the meeting held on 22 October 2001 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were signed as a correct record.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

South East Essex College (C.MM.280-282/01)

 6/02

Council received paper C/02/02 and noted the latest position regarding the financial and legal progress of the Partnership.  The Registrar and Secretary reported that the final version of the Joint Venture Agreement had now been agreed with the College and it was expected that it would be signed shortly.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

 7/02

The Vice-Chancellor introduced his report as set out in paper C/02/03, covering the following matters:

· Outcome of the 2001 Research Assessment Exercise

· Funding Settlement for 2002/03

· Applications and Admissions for 2002/03

· Reform of Student Funding

· Brief Announcements

There was further discussion as follows:

Outcome of the 2001 Research Assessment Exercise

 8/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported that there was still no clear picture of the financial implications of the outcome of the Exercise though it was likely that funding for 5* departments would be protected at the expense of  departments graded 4 and 3.  The Exercise had required that all academic staff be listed but the choice of which members of staff to put forward for consideration had been made centrally by the University.  The University would take account of the outcome of the Exercise in its internal resource allocation processes and  this would include an assessment of a department’s potential and ability to change.

 9/02

On behalf of Council the Chair congratulated the University on an excellent outcome.

Applications and Admissions for 2002/03

 10/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported that little had changed since the report was written.  Applications were down by 7-8 per cent overall, with Home/EU applications down by some 10 per cent and overseas applications up as compared with last year.  However, as the deadlines for applications had been extended, the real picture would not be known until later.  It was likely, however, that Home/EU numbers would be close to target and that overseas numbers would meet target.  The University would be keeping to its overall targets for expansion, but was likely to revise the balance between Home/EU and overseas and between UG and PG.  Any change in favour of overseas students would have implications for the social mix of the University, its image and reputation, finances and student housing policy, and was only one of the options available to the University.  There had been substantial under recruitment at South East Essex College largely as a result of this being the first year when the College had taken in large numbers of HE students.  The University was confident that the longer term plans for student numbers would be met but would consider asking the HEFCE to spread the allocation of Additional Student Numbers (ASN) over a longer period to take account of the slow start.  

Reform of Student Funding
 11/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported that there would be no announcement of any changes in student funding until after the Comprehensive Spending Review in July 2002.  There would be no change in arrangements for October 2002 which had prompted many students to defer application until October 2003, although it was likely that any eventual change in student funding would be minimal.

ANNUAL ACCOUNTS FOR 2000/01

Revenue Outturn for 2000/01
 12/02

Council received paper C/02/04 and noted the revenue outturn for 2000/01 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 26 November 2001.

 13/02

The final outturn showed a surplus of £1.405m.  This compared with the original budgeted surplus of £933k approved by Council in July 2000 (C.M.197/00 refers) and with the forecast surplus of £1.38m reported to Council at its meeting on 2 July 2001 (C.M.182/01 refers).   

 14/02

This represented a positive outcome given the continuing investment in staff and facilities by the University.  The University had benefited from healthy overseas student recruitment which outweighed the loss of income on Home/EU students and the final outturn on research grants and contracts was very pleasing and provided cautious optimism for the future.  The University had also benefited from lower interest rates and higher investment as well as from the one-off surplus on the sale of off-campus houses.  However, administrative and premises costs had continued to rise and the University had not quite met its target of achieving a surplus of at least £1.5m.

Financial Statements
 15/02

Council received the printed Financial Statements for 2000/01 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 26 November 2001 and circulated in draft format to members of Council in December 2001.

 16/02

Council ratified the decisions taken previously following the circulation of the draft Financial Statements which had enabled them to be submitted to the HEFCE by 31 December 2001 as required.

RESOLVED:

 17/02

(i) 
that Council approve the Financial Statements for 2000/01;

 18/02

(ii)
that the Financial Statements for 2000/01 be signed by the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer and the Director of Finance under delegated authority from the University Council.

LATEST BUDGETARY SITUATION 2001/02
 19/02

Council received paper C/02/05 and noted the latest budgetary situation for 2001/02 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 26 November 2001.

 20/02

The Director of Finance reported that the latest forecast was for a surplus of £1.573m which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £1.244m approved by Council at its meeting in July 2001 (C.M.192/01 refers).  However, this was primarily a result of achieving cuts in expenditure of £525k targeted by Budget Sub-Committee together with a recruitment freeze on centrally-funded posts that were not essential to the smooth running of the University or where income generation was not threatened.  However, as these actions would only have a one-off effect, there was still a need to address growth in student-generated income.  Assuming that the Budget Sub-Committee’s actions were effective, a year-end surplus of £1.5m should be possible, assuming also that research grants and contracts activity continued to grow.  However, this was also dependent on a one-off benefit from the sale of off-campus houses at a surplus of £635k.  Council noted that the latest forecast surplus was higher than that originally budgeted but was necessary to meet the target for investment in the Capital Building Programme as part of the University’s overall strategy.

 21/02

The Treasurer welcomed the actions taken to address the situation for 2001/02 but noted that there were implications for the financial situation later in the forecasts cycle.

FINANCIAL FORECASTS 2002/03 to 2004/05

 22/02

Council received paper C/02/06 and noted the latest financial forecasts for 2002/03 to 2004/05 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 26 November 2001.

 23/02

The Director of Finance reported that although the figures looked somewhat bleak, they were good by comparison with the rest of the sector where break-even was forecast.  The latest forecasts were merely extrapolations of the latest position for 2001/02, together with assumptions of growth in the two main areas of income, student numbers and research activity.  They showed a surplus for 2002/03 of £364k, a deficit for 2003/04 of £94k and a surplus for 2004/05 of £50k; these compared with the projected surpluses approved by Council in July 2001 of £1.26m in 2002/03, £1.5m in 2003/04 and £1.88m in 2004/05 (C.M.192-01 refers).  Although the figures were preliminary they did emphasise the overall size of the task facing the University in achieving acceptable surpluses in excess of £1.5m per annum to support the Capital Building Programme.  It would be necessary both to diversify income streams and to control the growth of staffing and central costs.  The situation would be updated for the next meeting of Finance Committee to take account of the financial implications of the Research Assessment Exercise and the latest position on student numbers; the Committee would consider a draft strategy for achieving a surplus on a permanent basis.

 24/02

Council noted that, despite the concerns over student numbers, the University had grown by 4 per cent overall last year and had achieved planned growth of around 12 per cent over the past three years.  Although the University had suffered holdback of grant from the HEFCE it was hoped to recover the financial position over the next two years.

CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME

Progress Report

 25/02

Council received paper C/02/07 and noted progress with the ongoing Capital Building Programme.

 26/02

The Director of Estate Management updated Council on a number of projects.  In particular he reported on the issue of Town and Country Planning permission for the University Quays project, where disagreement between the developers and the Borough Council had led to a referral to the Commission for Architecture and the Built Environment (CABE) for independent advice.  The University was confident that the matter would be resolved, given the high importance of the project to the Borough Council’s plans for the regeneration of East Colchester.

Projects for Approval
 27/02

Council considered paper C/02/08, together with the Appendix, setting out proposals for the Capital Building Programme.

 28/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported that, following the allocation to the University of £1m under the HEFCE Teaching and Learning Project Capital Funding initiative, it was proposed to use £759k to increase the scope of the Networks Centre building project to include teaching facilities, bringing the total cost of the project to £5.95m, including £3.672m funded by the Science Research Investment Fund.  The remaining £306k from the Teaching and Learning Project Capital Funding would go towards work required under the Disability Discrimination Act.  The University believed that this was a better use of the new Funding than a standalone project, such as the conversion of the Hexagon into teaching space.

 29/02

RESOLVED:
that the Networks Centre project be enlarged to include teaching facilities at a total additional cost of £1m over the years 2002/03 and 2003/04.  

 30/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported that tenders had been received for the Biological Sciences Extension and a tender reduction exercise had been carried out to bring the lowest into line with the budget.

 31/02

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the placement of an order with Rose Builders Limited in the adjusted sum of £2,178,492, including VAT, to enable work to begin as programmed on 23 February 2002.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 

 32/02

Council considered the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 12 December 2001 as set out in paper C/02/09.

Deans of School
RESOLVED:

 33/02

(i)
that Professor Joan Busfield be appointed as Dean of the Graduate School for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005;

 34/02

(ii)
that Dr Fiona Venn be appointed as Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005.

Appointment of Director of Latin American Studies
RESOLVED:

 35/02

(i)
that Professor Val Fraser be appointed Director of Latin American Studies for one year from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2003;

 36/02

(ii)
that Dr Andrew Canessa be appointed Director of Latin American Studies for three years from 1 August 2003 to 31 July 2006;

Establishment of Department of Health and Human Sciences
 37/02

Council noted that this was the first new Department to be established in the University since the Department of Psychology in 1992.  It recognised the success of the Institute for Health and Social Sciences in both teaching and research and also acknowledged the growing market in this area of activity. 

RESOLVED:

 38/02

(i)
that the Department of Health and Human Sciences be established from 1 August 2002;

 39/02

(ii)
that the Health and Social Services Institute should cease to exist from 31 July 2002;

 40/02

(iii)
that Professor Nigel South be appointed as Head of the Department of Health and Human Sciences for one year from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2003.

MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE 
 41/02

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 30 October  2001, together with the Information Systems Strategy Annual Progress Reports for 2000/01 and the Information Systems Strategy January 2002.

IS Strategy January 2002 (ISSC.MM.46-56/01)

 42/02

RESOLVED:
that the IS Strategy January 2001 be approved as set out in Appendix A to the Minutes.

Annual Progress Reports (ISSC.MM.58/01)

 43/02

RESOLVED:
that the Annual Progress Reports 2000/01 be accepted as set out in Appendix B to the Minutes.

HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE
 44/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 5 November 2001.

EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP
 45/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 21 November 2001, together with the Annual Report for 2000/01.

Draft Annual Report to Council (EOSG.M.57/01)

 46/02

In response to a question concerning the allocation from the HEFCE of £54,092 in respect of students with disabilities, the Director of Finance undertook to reply directly to the member of Council concerned.

Access Ability Audit (EOSG.M.59/01)

 47/02

In response to a question concerning the allocation from the HEFCE of £300k to assist with capital works to address the requirements of the Special Educational Needs and Disabilities Act, the Director of Finance undertook to reply directly to the member of Council concerned.


FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)
 48/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 26 November 2001.

University Quays Financing (FC.MM.144-147/01)

 49/02

The Director of Finance reported on the decision by Finance Committee to take out a 25 year secured variable loan with Lloyds TSB in accordance with discussion at the last meeting of Council (C.M.300/01 refers).  Council was reminded that the total loan would be for £27m, of which £25m was for the University Quays project and £2m was a contribution towards the capital project at South East Essex College.

University’s Long Term Debt (FC.MM.148-154/01)

 50/02

In response to a question, the Director of Finance explained the rationale behind the Finance Committee’s decision to enter into interest rate swap arrangements covering 70 per cent of the University’s debt relating to student accommodation.  The arrangements enabled the University to protect itself from increases in interest rates by entering into a number of agreements on fixed rates of interest over various periods.  There was a risk that the University would be financially worse off if interest rates remained very low over the period of the loan, but this was outweighed by the fact that payments would be fixed for a number of years and that any increases in interest rates would otherwise have to be met by increases in student rents.

ARTS COMMITTEE

 51/02


Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 27 November 2001.

Visual Arts in Colchester (AC.MM.39-46/01)

 52/02

Council noted that the New Firstsite project involving the University and firstsite, funded by the Borough Council, the County Council and East England Arts, as part of the Arts Council second capital programme, was progressing well.  A presentation had been made to the East of England Development Agency and a business plan was in preparation.


STANDING COMMITTEE 
 53/02

Council considered the Minutes of the meetings of the Standing Committee held on 22 October and 3 December 2001.

Research Park (CSC.MM.70-80/01 and 84-86/01)

 54/02

The Chair outlined the discussions at Standing Committee concerning the appointment of a developer to work in partnership with the University for the first phase of the Research Park.  It was stressed that Council would have the opportunity to review the Business Plan before construction commenced on phase one.  A number of potential developers had been approached but either lacked sufficient expertise in the kind of development envisaged by the University or were not interested in what was seen as a relatively small-scale project.  The Committee had received presentations from two developers and had satisfied itself as to the credentials of one company, both financially and in terms of the partnership offered, bearing in mind that any contract would be on a phased basis.

 55/02

RESOLVED:
that the University enter into an agreement with Carisbrooke Alliance for the development of the first phase of the Research Park.

ISDA with Yorkshire Bank PLC (CSC.MM.87-89/01)

 56/02

Council considered paper C/02/10 concerning the proposed ISDA with Yorkshire Bank PLC.

RESOLVED:

 57/02

(i)
that the proposed terms and conditions of the ISDA with Yorkshire Bank PLC be accepted;

 58/02

(ii)
that the Registrar and Secretary be authorised to sign the ISDA on behalf of the University;

 59/02

(iii)
that the Director of Finance be authorised to sign papers to comply with the agreement on behalf of the University. 

Membership of Council (CSC.MM.111-115/01)

 60/02

Council considered paper C/02/11 setting out proposals for new members of Council in addition to those set out in the Minutes.

RESOLVED:

 61/02

(i)
that Mr John Burrow and Sir Robin Mountfield be appointed as co-opted members of Council for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005, having served previously as members appointed by Court;

 62/02

(ii)
that Mr Alan Hayman be reappointed as a co-opted member of Council for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005;

 63/02

(iii)
that Mr Allan Blundell be nominated to Court for appointment as a member of Council appointed by Court for a period of three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005;

 64/02

(iv)
that Ms Joy MacMillan be nominated to Court for appointment as a member of Council appointed by Court for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005.

 65/02

(v)
that Mr Tony Elston, Director of Education and Training, Essex Rivers Healthcare NHS Trust, be appointed as a co-opted member of Council from 1 April 2002 to 31 July 2005.

 66/02

Council noted that this left one vacancy for a co-opted member of Council for appointment from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005. 

Membership of Court  (CSC.MM.116-120/01)

RESOLVED:

 67/02

(i)
that the following be appointed as individual members of Court for three years from 1 August 2001 to 31 July 2004:

· Stanley Thomson – former Treasurer and member of Council

· John Waine – former Pro-Chancellor and Chair of Council

 68/02

(ii)
that the following retiring members of Council be appointed as individual members of Court for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005:

· Peter Glossop

· Daphne Gould

· Brian Owen

 69/02

(iii)
that the following be reappointed as individual members of Court for three years from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005:

· Mary Beattie – former Deputy Lieutenant of Essex

· David Browne – former businessman

· Muriel Carrick – lecturer at Cressing Temple, member of University Appeal Committee for Day Nursery and Poetry Database

· Anthony Clifton-Brown – Director of Savills, former member of Development Committee (95-01)

· Ted Crunden – Chair of Colchester branch of UN Association and Colchester constituency Liberal Democrats, former Essex County Councillor, former member of Council (93-99)

· Mary Frank – former Borough Councillor, former member of Council (90-99)

· Janet Fulford – former Chair of New Possibilities Essex Rivers Healthcare NHS Trust

· Dick Gosling – former President of University of Essex Association

· Elizabeth Hall – St Helena Hospice

· Christine Hayward – teacher, former member of Council (97-00)

· Ron Jones – former Director General of British Plastics Federation

· John Partridge – JP, senior magistrate, N E Essex Bench

· Mark Paterson – literary agent

· Andrew Phillips – life peer, local solicitor, Chair of Citizenship Foundation

· Michael Pickard – former Chairman of Royal London Insurance, former member of Council (93-96)

· David Priest – former Managing Director of Woods, former member of Council (90-96)

· Richard Probert – retired army officer, businessman

· Charlotte Ryder – member of University Appeal Committee for Poetry Database

· Andrew Stark – former Pro-Chancellor (83-95) and Chair of Council (83-89), former Deputy Lieutenant of Essex

 70/02

Council noted that this left three vacancies for individual members of Court appointed by Council with effect from 1 August 2002.

CAREERS AND EMPLOYABILITY COMMITTEE 
 71/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers and Employability Committee held on 6 December 2001, together with the Annual Report for 2000/01.

AUDIT COMMITTEE
 72/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 10 December 2001, together with the Annual Report for 2001.


HONORARY DEGREES COMMITTEE
Award of Honorary Degrees
 73/02

Council received paper C/02/12 (tabled, copy attached for those not present) and noted the names of those to be awarded honorary degrees in July 2002 and April 2003.

(Secretary’s Note:  subsequent to the meeting, the Chair approved a final nomination for the award of an honorary degree.)

 74/02

The Chair reminded members that the names were Confidential and were not to be disclosed outside of Council membership pending Senate approval and subsequent formal announcement.

Award of Honorary Fellowships

 75/02

Council received paper C/02/13 and noted that the following were to be awarded Honorary Fellowships of the University:

· Father Michael Butler

· Mr Stanley Thomson

Award of Alumnus of the Year

 76/02

Council received paper C/02/14 and noted that Aisling Reidy was to be awarded Alumnus of the Year 2002.

AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES

 77/02

Council considered paper C/02/01 setting out proposed amendments to a number of Ordinances.

 78/02

RESOLVED:
that the proposed amendments to the following Ordinances, as set out in paper C/02/01, be approved:

· Ordinance 6: Schools of Study, Departments and Centre

· Ordinance 22: Constitution and Functions of Boards of Schools

· Ordinance 28: External Examiners


PERFORMANCE INDICATORS
Research Assessment Exercise
 79/02

Council received paper C/02/15 and noted the outcome of the 2001 Research Assessment Exercise for the University in terms of the grades awarded.

Research Income
 80/02

Council received paper C/02/16 and noted the details of research income for the period 1 August to 31 December 2001.

Student Numbers for 2001/02
 81/02

Council received paper C/02/17 and noted the overall student numbers for 2001/02 as compared with the Strategic Plan for 2001/02 to 2004/05.

HEFCE Performance Indicators
 82/02

Council received paper C/02/18 and noted the University’s position in the HEFCE performance indicators relating to the participation of under-represented groups, non-continuation following year of entry, resumption of study after year out and research.

 83/02

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Development) reported that the University had been placed in the top 28 institutions in a recent table in THES which took account of performance in recruitment of students from disadvantaged backgrounds, retention rates, QAA scores and the RAE grades.

REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION

 84/02

Council received paper C/02/19 and ratified the actions taken by the Chair on behalf of Council since the last meeting on 22 October 2001.

Amendments to Students' Union Constitution

 85/02

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to an amendment to the Students' Union Constitution concerning the status of University Radio Essex (URE) to change it from being an Associated Student Organisation into a Department of the Students' Union.

Amendment to Ordinance 6: Schools of Study, Departments and Centres

 86/02

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to an amendment to Ordinance 6 deleting the Department of Physics.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 87/02

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 29 April 2002 at 2.15 p.m.
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